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Good morning and welcome to today’s joint hearing on disinformation and the crisis it is 
creating in our country and for our democracy.  I’d like to thank our panel of witnesses for 
joining us virtually today.  

While the Committee has held several virtual hearings so far, this is the first one I have chaired, 
so please bear with us.  

The matter before the Committee today is one of pressing importance, the flood of 
disinformation online - principally distributed by social media companies - and the dangerous 
and divisive impact it is having on our nation as we endure the COVID-19 epidemic.  

More than 120,000 Americans have already lost their lives to this virus, and nearly 2.4 million 
Americans have been infected.  Tens of millions of people are out of work as we attempt to stop 
the spread of this virus and prevent an even greater disaster.  

In the midst of this historic crisis, we are also facing a historic opportunity.  Tens of millions of 
Americans are calling for racial justice and systemic changes to end racism and police brutality 
in the wake of the horrific murders of George Floyd, Breonna Taylor, and countless other Black 
Americans at the hands of law enforcement.  

The Black Lives Matter movement has resulted in protests around the globe and online, as 
people are taking to the streets and to social media to express their support for change.   

But as we march for progress and grapple with this deadly disease, the divisions in our country 
are growing.  While our nation has long been divided, today we see that much of this division is 
driven by misinformation distributed and amplified by social media companies – the largest 
among them being Facebook, YouTube, and Twitter.   

These platforms have become central to the daily lives of many around the globe – and to the 
way that people get their news, interact with each other, and engage in political discourse.  

Our nation and the world are facing an unprecedented tsunami of disinformation that threatens to 
devastate our country and the world.  It has been driven by hostile foreign powers seeking to 
weaken our democracy and divide our people, by those in our country who seek to divide us for 
their own political gain, and by the social media companies themselves – who have put profits 
before people as their platforms have become awash in disinformation and their business models 
have come to depend on the engaging and enraging nature of these false truths.  



When Congress enacted Section 230 of the Communications Decency Act in 1996, this provision 
provided online companies with a sword and a shield to address concerns about content 
moderation and a website’s liability for hosting third party content.  And while a number of 
websites have used 230 for years to remove sexually explicit and overly violent content, they 
have failed to act to curtail the spread of disinformation.  Instead they have built systems to 
spread it at scale and to monetize the way it confirms our implicit biases.  

Everyone likes to hear and to read things that confirm what they think is true, and these 
companies have made trillions of dollars by feeding people what they want to hear. As a result, 
these platforms have peddled lies about COVID 19, Black Lives Matter, voting by mail, and 
much, much more. 

When companies have done the right thing and stepped up to take down disinformation, they 
have been attacked by those who have benefited from it.  Recently, Twitter labelled a number of 
tweets by President Trump as inaccurate, abusive, and glorifying violence.  In response, 
President Trump issued an Executive Order threatening all social media companies. The 
Department of Justice has issued similarly thuggish proposals as well.  The intent of these 
actions is clear: to bully social media companies into inaction. 

Social media companies need to step up to protect our civil rights, our human rights, and human 
lives – NOT sit on the sidelines as our nation drowns in a sea of disinformation.  

Make no mistake, the future of our democracy is at stake and the status quo is unacceptable.   

While Section 230 has long provided online companies the flexibility and liability protections 
they need to innovate and to connect people from around the world, it has become clear that 
reform is necessary if we want to stem the tide of disinformation rolling over our country.   


